REEDHAM ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
Minutes of the Annual Parish meeting held on Monday 19th April 2021
Virtually via Zoom at 7.30 pm
Present - David Hale (Chairman), Simon Pittam, Richard Holt, Chris Mutten, and Tom Rednall.   County Councillor Brian Iles, District Councillor Nurden, and the Parish Clerk Claudia Dickson.    Also present Chris Bradbury Reedham Community Association Chairman, Chris Edwards Head Teacher of Reedham primary School, and 2 members of the public.  The meeting commenced at 7.30 pm

1.21)  Apologies for Absence

Tina Davey.
2.21)  Minutes of  2019 Annual Parish Meeting

The minutes from 14th May 2019 were accepted as a true record, with 2 abstentions.  The minutes will be signed by the Chairman on behalf of the Parish.  

3.21)  Parish Council Chairman’s Report
Presented by David Hale: What a year.

Our thoughts are with all who have suffered with and lost friends and relatives to Covid 19.

We must be thankful to all villagers and friends who supported those in need during this difficult time, special thanks to Tina for her coordination of the parish volunteers. We received funding in case we required it but this was returned unspent.

Thanks to Claudia for setting up our Zoom meetings, she first held a meeting with me as I was unsure if I could master this new technology, we then expanded to inviting Diane who also mastered it. We then rolled out to all and other than some slow internet speeds we have succeeded. Thanks to you all. I am in no hurry  to meet in person but when we can it will be a better experience.

On a sad note we saw the passing of a good friend of mine and many of you. I refer to Chris Ward. Chris was active in the village for more than 30 years in the Community Association, School and Parish Council. We on the PC and in the village owe him immense thanks for perseverance and negotiation skills to finally get the permissive path open. It is named Wardies Way in his memory, and it was with great sadness that he never saw the path open. Our thoughts are with the Ward family.

Thanks to all councillors for your input and attendance, we do not need to always agree with each other as long as discussions are fair and decisions are made. I look forward to meeting in person with you, hopefully later this year.

Sadly we lost two councillors Clair Willimott and Malcolm Edge. We thank them for their commitment to the PC and wish them well in the future.

Brian Iles and Grant Nurden have as usual kept us all up to date on all things County and District. We thank you both and in Brian's case wish him well after standing down from Norfolk County Council, I am sure he has projects in mind. Our new councillor has big boots to fill.

In a difficult year and Chris Bradbury has kept us informed on events at the hall, we wish you a better year from now on. And thanks for doing the play equipment inspection as usual.

Mary Blanche has kept the riverside tubs looking wonderful through the year, so thanks to her.  And  also to Terry Snell for looking after the War Memorial flowers.

I need to mention Peter Smith, he is not a councillor but with all the work he undertakes you would not believe it, after and in between meetings he will contact me and Claudia with helpful tips and takes on contacting contractors if bottle banks or bins are full.

Finally Claudia our Clerk, you could not believe how helpful to me as Chairman. She is a mine of information and keeps me on track, I try not to contact her at odd times but I am sure I have my apologies. Without her I dread to think what meetings would be like, so sincere thanks are sent to you.

4.19) Norfolk County Council Report

Report for the Acle and Marshes Division of Norfolk County Council year ending April 2021, as prepared by Brian Iles NCC Councillor for the Division.

What can I say about 2021? It has been the most extraordinary year in my life time. The activities of the County reflect these times. I have not been into County hall for about a year. All our meetings are carried out remotely either on Teams, the Counties preferred system, or by the more popular Zoom Sites on the internet. All the officers have had to work from home though they have carried out site visits as required obeying distancing where possible. I am very pleased to say that most departments have managed to carry on their business with remarkably few mix ups.

The budget has been agreed and at a one percent below the Government agreed maximum increase.

To balance the budget, savings had to be made by all departments. This is mainly because the Government Precept is reducing each year and we have to make up the deficit. All departments made savings and even the Children’s department, which always struggles to meet it targets because of the numbers of Children in the County with special needs, managed to make all their budgeted savings. Adult social services always needs extra funding because so many people move to retire in Norfolk and after they reach a certain age they become more dependent on our services. Two percent of our budget increase is for Adult social services.

The one department that attracts more attention than others is Highways. We are all concerned about pot holes in the roads, making new paths beside the roads for Pedestrians, and, particularly this year, serious flooding problems. I am pleased to say that the Highways department came up to the plate during the winter’s flooding and made thousands of visits answering the many complaints about blocked drains, grips, blocked roads’ and many other problems. Our Local engineer has been remarkably helpful to me, this when you consider there have been times when I have been ringing him every day.

County Farms, our largest asset with a current estate of over 17,500 acres, has had serious management problems. This has involved several senior members of staff leaving our employment.

We still have not replaced the most senior of our team and the existing staff are struggling to deal with day to day problems. We have set in concrete a rule that our Estate should not reduce to below 16,000 acres. We have been trying to sell small parcels of land to local farmers to raise cash and selling off redundant barns for building conversion. This is proving to be one of our worst problems because several contracts are taking far too long to complete and the lawyers are making a meal out of the transaction details. I can only say to residents who have fallen foul of this problem. ‘BE PATIENT’

Our capital programme has been moving ahead and the many road works promised are either completed or in progress. Even the notorious Acle Straight is now going through the initial engineering development process. The Great Yarmouth third river crossing is now underway with funds made available by the County.

I would like to congratulate members of our staff for carrying on working and proving that working from home does not have to be inefficient. Thank you to them.

I am not standing at the May election. I have been a District Councillor and a County Councillor for about 23 years. This last year has proved to me that I should step down and pass on the responsibility of representing the County in our Division. To whoever takes on that role I offer you my best wishes.

I am personally proud of my many successes and I apologise for my failures. I have held many important roles at County over the years and have represented the County in Europe and Brussels, Many grants became available to us as a result of this appointment. I was a Director of Norwich

airport for some time, overseeing our investment. I was a Cabinet member twice during two different administrations and a member of several varied committees.

I have enjoyed my time as a councillor and have made many friends. I will always make myself available to anyone in the Division who wants my help but of course courtesy demands that my successor should be kept in the picture.

My blessings to you all. Carry on your good work and best of luck for the future.

5.21)  Broadland District Council Report

Presented by District Councillor Grant Nurden: The transformation and joint working with South Norfolk District Council have proceeded apace and while each Council continues to retain its own autonomy they can proceed, project by project, as one if so desired.

What impact has COVID-19 had on our underlying services to Broadland Residents?

It is sensible to digress at this point in order to describe the immediate and most far reaching impact that COVID-19 has had on the working practices of staff serving both councils. At the time of the outbreak, staff were given the option to work from home while the accommodation available at both Thorpe Lodge and South Norfolk House was evaluated in terms of making it COVID proof. It rapidly became apparent that to provide accommodation for over 700 staff members which respected social distancing guidelines would be virtually impossible.

Fortuitously the popularity of working from home rapidly became apparent. All staff were consulted and as far as possible their wishes have now been accommodated. Staff work 2-3 days per week from home with the balance spent in attendance at their designated place of work. They have been provided, where necessary, with improved computer hardware and software and telephone systems have been enhanced so that staff are able to communicate from wherever they are located. This has inevitably led to delays at times when we need to locate or contact specific people or teams but Members are monitoring this carefully and it is correct to say our concerns are being recognised and addressed.

What impact has the collaboration made to Broadland residents?

While the response to this totally unexpected upheaval was being put into effect, the planned reorganisation of staff within the One Team was being implemented and what has evolved is that each functional unit is ostensibly located under the same roof – for example the Planning Team is based in South Norfolk House and Committee Services is based in Thorpe Lodge. This means that when council members or members of the public phone in they may have no idea to whom they are speaking or indeed where that person may be located (i.e. Thorpe Lodge, South Norfolk House or their home).

Councillors continue to work from home and all committees, panels and council meetings are currently held via Zoom. Some Appeals Panel meetings require essential site visits for which new protocols have been introduced.

A whole new IT infrastructure is emerging which will be most immediately noticeable to residents in terms of a new website from June 2021 and also revised email addresses which will be introduced by degrees.

Where is Broadland ‘going it alone’?

Very recently the Broadland Country Park has been officially opened. It is a very welcome area for exercise and relaxation, though to be fair to the residents of the Marshes Ward it is at the far end of the Broadland Northway / A1270.

The Council has sought to procure a new contract for the provision of the Waste Collection Service when the current contract expires at the end of March 2022.

Also from April 2021 a substantially improved Housing Allocation System in coming on stream with easier access and greater flexibility where the need is greatest.

Reedham had 9 planning applications, all decided.

6.21)  Reedham Community Association
Presented by Chris Bradbury, Chairman: This year has been very challenging time for the Village Hall from when, the Government announced that village halls and community buildings were to close, along with other businesses, due to Corona Virus pandemic. Regrettably, this meant that there was no Fun Dog Show, annual Village Fete, annual Bonfire Night, monthly Cash Bingo’s, Quiz Nights, Film Nights and Christmas Fayre etc. Over the last year all events and hall hire had to be cancelled. But before the 1st lockdown we were achieving our objectives of providing enjoyable events for the village and raising funds for the Village Hall.
We have had very little revenue from the hire of the village hall and field, but we have seen a large increase in membership for the outdoor tennis court. At this time, we are unsure how many clubs will return to use the village hall.
 We have still continued to invest in maintaining or improving the facilities of the village hall, with a new intruder alarm panel etc, CCTV upgrade for security, and the village hall has been re-decorated throughout and we will constantly strived to keep the hall in a good condition.
 The village hall still administrates inspection of the play equipment on the searchlight playing field. There have been repairs to the children’s swing in the small play area, and also the zip line with new wire, trolley and seat after damage. The cost of repairs came from the Section 106 money. This wouldn’t have taken place without an agreeable relationship with our Parish Council and I personally hope this relationship is maintained.
Thank you to this Parish council for inviting me to attend your meetings to give my reports.
In closing, hopefully lifting of the Covid 19 restrictions will enable us to go back to our usual fund-raising events or adapt them as government restrictions allow. I wish once again to record my thanks to the committee and finally our thanks to all for supporting me as chairman of the Reedham Community Association.
7.21)
Parish Council Accounts
Presented by the Parish Council Clerk:  The Precept for 2020/21 was £15,000.  The Precept for 2021/22 will be £16,500.  This is an increase of 9.8%, or £0.28 per Band D property per month. 

S106 Spending

£1,047.20 S106 monies were spent on the repair of the zipwire at the village hall

Accounts and Budgets 2020/21

Receipts were £30,213.64, including a precept of £15,000 and a BDC grant of £5,000 for the permissive path.

Payments were £53,344.86, including £23,862.05 on the permissive path (£8,500 from grants and reserves and £15,362.05 from CIL), £1,541 on a new noticeboard, £1,150 on tree work at the Woodland Walk, and £1,625.72 to the Community Association for backdated recycling credits and £827.20 for their backdated grant.  Donation spending was £60 to the RBL for the poppy appeal, £120 to the Outlook, £100 for the repair of the Riverside Wherryman.

There was a, draft, overspend of £4,377.59.  The Precept budget for 2021/21 was set at a deficit of £2,780 so there is an additional £1,597.59 expenditure.  The, draft, overspend was due to a backdated payment of the grant to the village hall for some of their maintenance and insurance costs, the purchase of a new noticeboard for outside the Doctor’s surgery, and the provision of a pension for the Clerk.

Reserves at Year End 2020/21 (draft)

Permissive Path

£11,074.00

Woodland Walk

£  1,019.00

Footpaths and signposts
£  1,350.00

War Memorials

£  2,900.00

Seats and benches

£  1,400.00

Village Sign


£  1,200.00

Speed Sensor


£     100.00

Noticeboard


£     100.00

Permissive Path fundraising
£  1,103.15

CIL



£  8,082.50

General Reserves

£  6,386.36
Total



£34,715.01
Allotments


£  1,315.15

Projects for 2021/22

The Parish Council is looking to register the triangle of land where the War Memorials sit.  The Council has been cutting the grass there since at least 1971 and as fence at the top, adjoining The Hills, needs replacing by registering the land the Council can take ownership and responsibility for doing this.

The Neighbourhood Plan Team are currently planning a village wide questionnaire consultation with the aim of producing the first draft of the Plan later in the year.

Further Information

All finance information of the Parish Council can be found on the website.

The Finance Report will be published in the Annual Parish Report 2021, and the full accounts will be available in due course once they have been finalised.  Details will be published on the website, or contact the Clerk.

8.21)  Freethorpe First Responders Report

Provided by Ruth Davies

The past year has been very challenging for us as a group due to the Covid situation. Freethorpe First Responders decided to stand down during the pandemic to protect themselves and their families. This was also the case with a lot of other local responder groups.

During this time David Breeze from Reedham decided to retire from the group which he had given a lot of his own time to help others. His contribution and commitment will be greatly missed from our team but we fully understand his decision.

Both myself and my partner Billy were lucky enough to receive our first vaccination in January and decided to go back on call immediately and have been called out to Reedham twice after returning back in January this year. Since reporting the figures to yourselves in 2019 the group have been called out 39 times to your village and 97 call outs in total throughout the local communities.

The group have continued to train throughout the last year via the NHS online learning site. We are now able to use thermometers and blood pressure kits when called out to assist with early detection of scepsis and to increase the level of response from the ambulance crews.

The defib based at Cupcakes will be moved this month and relocated onto the Broads Authority hut opposite.

Both Cupcakes and Reedham Village Hall defibrillators have been checked monthly throughout the pandemic and consumables replaced when required.

Hopefully this year we will see a return to normal and our team feeling they are safe enough to be able to volunteer again.

We are actively seeking new volunteers for the local villages so anyone interested please do contact me by email free.resp@gmail.com

Thank you for all your support.

The Chairman thanked Mr David Breeze for his service.  He was a first responder for 15 years.

9-21) Reedham Church 
No report received.
10.21) Reedham Primary School
Presented by Mr Chris Edwards, the Head of Reedham Primary School:  For the school, lockdown began immediately after our residential trip to How Hill in March 2020.  As you can imagine, the whole of COVID and its subsequent lockdowns have had a huge impact on the learning of all children.

We put together a comprehensive online learning offer to enable us to continue to provide opportunities to all of our children but as always take up of this offer was piecemeal.  Many families were juggling various responsibilities whilst some viewed the initial lockdown as a kind of extended holiday.

That said, most children attended daily online sessions in addition to the daily work we were setting.  School never officially closed as we were providing key worker support for a number of families.

Word must have spread about the continued excellent offer we have been providing both before and during lockdown.  As a result, we have continued to pick up children from other local schools to the point that we currently stand at seventy-five children on roll.  Only just over two years ago we stood at forty-one children on roll so have almost double in size in that time.

When opening the school up to all children again in September, we put together a huge and comprehensive risk assessment to enable us to reassure both parents and staff that we could do so as safely as possible.  To date, we have not had an active COVID case in school – in part due to all the measures we have put in place.  These measures have placed an enormous strain on staff as they have gone above and beyond to keep families safe, fulfilling multiple extra roles and support to make our offer work.  

After Christmas with the new variant rapidly spreading, we had to return to a dual learning offer.  We had a lot more key workers and vulnerable After Christmas, with the new COVID variants spreading rapidly, we had to return to providing a dual offer of learning.  This time we had many more key worker and vulnerable children attending school but also had to provide an online offer for the majority of children not attending.  There was a marked shift in approach to the January lockdown where learning was clearly emphasised as of paramount importance.  The uncertainties that existed at this time meant that parents recognised the children needed to access learning with no end to COVID restrictions in sight.

We now have all of our children back in school but as you can imagine the children have returned, experiencing vastly different looking lockdowns.  Some children and families enjoyed the opportunity to spend more quality time together whilst some families were very strained and others had very difficult experiences.  The negative experiences have had a direct impact on these children’s learning.

This means we have a very difficult job catering for the children on their return as some children have continued to make excellent progress, whilst others have had their progress stalled, or even regress for a number of different reasons.  With so many multiple and varied gaps in learning, we are in the process of unpicking and planning to meet their needs accordingly.  

We have been very mindful of the mental health and well-being of our children on their return.  So far, we have not seen any obvious impact but these things can take time to come out.  We have put into place additional time and resources to support mental health and well-being.

There are many other forward thinking projects and initiatives we are involved in but COVID has obviously impacted us the most over the last year, hence our approaches to dealing with that have taken centre stage.

One last thing of note to report to the Parish Council is the appalling news that our heating oil was again stolen during the cold snap.  However, through this callous act of theft, something positive sprang up in response.  Initially the school community bandied together to correct the wrong by coming up with a fund raising idea, then the wider community rallied round to the cause too.  

The net result was the school has been able to replace the oil that was stolen and had CCTV camera fitted to hopefully deter any such thefts in future.  It was good to think that the community cares so much about their local school and helped us to offset the cost of the theft.

This meant a lot to everybody at the school as we have been working tirelessly to place the school at the heart of the community.  We want the children to feel part of the village and be proud of where they live.  We want them to represent the community well too, being respectful to the people they meet and to the places they go to.  With this, hopefully the community can feel proud of its school too.

Here’s to a more positive year ahead.

11.21)  Tree Warden Report
Provided by Jo Lester.  
Tree issues

Two issues were identified to the tree warden during the reporting period.

The first involved an oak on Pottles Lane, which was reported by the adjacent home-owner. The tree had been subject to poor-quality surgery in the past and consequently developed heart-rot which is moving down towards the base of the tree. The Broadland District Council Tree Officer was brought in to determine how long the tree might safely remain before it causes a danger to road users. There is no immediate requirement to fell the tree. Felling would need to be preceded by a bat inspection as the tree has potential to support a bat roost.

One of the hedges to Searchlight Field had become over-tall and was causing a nuisance to adjacent properties. It was cut back and reduced in height during the winter period.

Tree Planting

A number of fruit trees were ordered for the allotments from Broadland District Council and delivered in March 2021. The Council continue to provide a small budget for this.

A disease-resistant hybrid elm (Ulmus New Horizon) was offered to the village as a consequence of my having proposed an idea to the Tree Council, which was subsequently adopted nationally to celebrate the Council’s 30 year history. The project was sponsored by Network Rail.

Elm trees were once a feature of the East Anglian landscape, but before many of us were old enough to properly appreciate them, they disappeared, over an all-too-brief period, as a consequence of Dutch Elm Disease. This is a wonderful opportunity to bring a healthy standard elm tree back to the village; hopefully the first of many; so that future generations may enjoy them.

The elm tree was planted on Searchlight Field by the Tree Warden and representatives from the Village Hall Committee and Broadland Tree Network. See https://treecouncil.org.uk/30-elms-planted-around-the-country-to-mark-30-years-of-tree-wardening/ for more information.

District Tree Warden Network

The Broadland Parish Tree Wardens Network now operates under the auspices of the national Tree Council, a registered charity and has almost 40 Tree Wardens, coordinated through an Executive Committee made up of 7 individuals including myself. Our Network Coordinator, John Fleetwood, is also the lead representative for the East Anglia Region on the Tree Council’s new Tree Warden Advisory Group.

Funding for day to day running of the Broadland Network is supported by a small annual donation from town and parish councils.

Requests for trees

Requests for trees for delivery and planting in the autumn-winter of 2021-2022 should be made by email to the Parish Tree Warden jo.parmenter@tlp.uk.com by the end of September 2021. We are sorry, but due to a change in the Broadland DC funding, it is no longer possible to provide fruit bushes or canes. Native trees, cultivated fruit trees and hedging whips are still available.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 8.14 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….
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	Actual
	
	
	Actual
	Budget
	

	31.3.2020
	Income
	
	as at 31.3.2021
	31.3.2021
	%

	£
	
	
	
	
	

	14,812 
	Precept
	
	15,000.00 
	15,000 
	100%

	
	Miscellaneous
	
	50.00 
	200 
	25%

	156 
	Grass Cutting
	
	159.82 
	
	

	582 
	Recycling
	
	1,021.84 
	400 
	255%

	202 
	Interest
	
	 
	 
	

	15,751 
	
	
	16,231.66 
	15,600 
	104%

	
	Expenditure
	
	
	
	

	5,119 
	Clerk's salary
	
	6,165.55 
	5,500 
	112%

	300 
	External Audit
	
	200.00 
	300 
	67%

	55 
	Internal Audit
	
	90.00 
	60 
	150%

	320 
	Insurance
	
	304.30 
	370 
	82%

	7,218 
	Grass Cutting
	
	6,915.00 
	7,000 
	99%

	105 
	Training/Travel exps
	
	100.00 
	200 
	50%

	310 
	Subscriptions
	
	283.49 
	250 
	113%

	440 
	Office expenses
	
	428.69 
	500 
	86%

	231 
	Village Hall rent
	
	148.00 
	500 
	30%

	150 
	S137
	
	280.00 
	200 
	140%

	500 
	Village work
	
	1,535.40 
	1,000 
	154%

	97 
	Glass recycling
	
	129.90 
	100 
	130%

	
	Permissive Path
	
	0.00 
	
	

	
	Website
	
	35.00 
	100 
	35%

	
	Sundry
	
	1,541.00 
	
	

	
	Reedham Community Assoc
	
	2,452.92 
	
	

	 
	Maintenance accrual
	
	 
	2,300 
	

	14,846 
	
	
	20,609.25 
	18,380 
	112%

	
	
	
	
	
	

	905 
	Surplus / (Deficit)
	
	(4,377.59)
	(2,780)
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	57,951 
	balance b/f
	
	57,846.23 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	3,594 
	VAT (income)
	
	6,934.78 
	
	

	(4,240)
	VAT (expenditure)
	
	(6,826.36)
	
	

	5,164 
	Neighbourhood Plan Grant
	
	0.00 
	
	

	(5,164)
	Neighbourhood Plan expenditure
	
	0.00 
	
	

	
	Covid-19 NCF Grant
	
	1,000.00 
	
	

	
	Covid-19 NCF Grant
	
	(1,000.00)
	
	

	
	BDC Permissive Path Grant
	
	5,000.00 
	
	

	
	BDC Permissive Path Grant
	
	(5,000.00)
	
	

	
	Love the Broads Grant 
	
	(1,500.00)
	
	

	
	Brian Iles Highways Grant
	
	(2,000.00)
	
	

	0 
	CIL receipts
	
	0.00 
	
	

	(364)
	CIL expenditure
	
	(15,362.05)
	
	

	13,984 
	S106 receipts
	
	1,047.20 
	
	

	(13,984)
	S106 payments
	
	(1,047.20)
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	57,846 
	
	
	34,715.01 
	
	

	
	Current Account
	
	
	     4,513.41 
	

	
	BDC Parish Deposit
	
	
	   30,201.60 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	7,206 
	General Reserves
	
	6,386.36 
	
	

	23,445 
	CIL
	
	8,082.50 
	
	

	27,196 
	Earmarked Reserves
	
	20,246.15 
	
	

	57,846 
	balance c/f
	
	34,715.01 
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